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KENDALL COUNTY  
COMPREHENSIVE LAND PLAN AND ORDINANCE COMMITTEE 

  
Kendall County Office Building 

Rooms 209 & 210 
111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 

 5:00 p.m. 
Meeting Minutes of March 28, 2018 

  
Members Present:  Larry Nelson (Chairman), Bill Ashton, Robert Davidson (arrived at 5:04 
p.m.), Matthew Prochaska (on behalf of Scott Gryder), and Jeff Wehrli 
Member Absent:  John Shaw, Randy Mohr, and Megan Andrews 
Others Present: Matt Asselmeier, Senior Planner, Paul Pope, Katy Pope, Joe Slivka, Roger 
Bledsoe, Budd Wormley, and Dan Bixby 
 
Chairman Larry Nelson called the meeting to order at 5:01 p.m. 
  

1. APPROVAL OF AGENDA  
Mr. Wehrli made a motion to approve the agenda.  Mr. Prochaska seconded the motion.  
With a voice vote of four ayes, the motion carried. 

 
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Mr. Prochaska made a motion to approve the minutes of the January 24, 2018 meeting.  
Mr. Wehrli seconded the motion.  With a voice vote of four ayes, the motion carried. 
 
Mr. Ashton made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 28, 2018 meeting.  
Mr. Prochaska seconded the motion.  With a voice vote of four ayes, the motion carried. 
 
Mr. Davidson arrived at this time (5:04 p.m.). 
 

3. NEW BUSINESS  
Update on the Sewer Situation in Lisbon Township 
Village of Lisbon President Paul Pope provided an update on the Village’s sewer 
situation.  President Pope provided a timeline of the sewer project in the Village (see 
attachment).  The project started in 2000.  The bond was originally issued in January 
2017.  A loan occurred at the same time.  The bond was a Nine Hundred Thousand 
Dollar ($900,000) General Obligation (GO) Bond.  The general note was Four Hundred 
Fifty Thousand Dollars ($450,000).  If the Village goes bankrupt, the residents will be 
responsible for repaying the bond.  The Village thought the bond and note were payable 
for a twenty (20) year period.  However, both the bond and note were to be repaid in 
five (5) years.  After seven (7) months of work, the payment was negotiated back to a 
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twenty (20) year payment for the bond and note.  As of March 27, 2018, the Village has 
a working system.  President Pope announced that one (1) of the Village’s sources of 
revenue will not materialize during this year because one (1) of the quarries will not be 
open this year.  There are thirty (30) potential hook-ups to the system.  The pipes are 
installed to the property line, but the houses have not connected to the system.  The 
estimated cost to property owners to hook into the system is between Five Thousand 
and Seven Thousand Dollars ($5,000-$7,000).  President Pope does not believe the 
Village can financial pay to hook residents onto the systems.   
 
Joe Slivka, former Village President, explained the situation with the host fees from the 
quarry.  The lost revenue is a host fee from the quarrying operations; sixteen (16) years 
of host fee left for one (1) quarry and nine (9) years for the other quarry.  He believes 
that the Village will get paid in 2018, but not in 2019 from one (1) of the quarries.   
 
President Pope provided a financial statement of investment in the project (see 
attachment).  In total, the Village has invested approximately Three Million Dollars 
($3,000,000) in this project.   
 
President Pope said that the Village is looking for financial assistance.  The Village has 
been in contact with State Senator Sue Rezin and U.S. Representative Randy Hultgren.  
The Village will continue to pursue grants.  The Village does not have enough money to 
start operations at the plant. 
 
Chairman Nelson asked if the Village was going to attempt to sell the bond this year.  
President Pope responded that the bonds have been issued for twenty (20) years. 
 
Mr. Davidson asked if the bond would be tax free.  President Pope responded yes. 
 
Mr. Davidson asked how many homes will be involved with the project.  President Pope 
responded that, when the system is complete, approximately ninety-five (95) homes. 
 
Mr. Davidson asked why the quarry was not operating.  President Pope stated he 
received a letter stating that they were not operating this year.  The Village is out 
approximately One Hundred Five Thousand Dollars ($105,000).   
 
President Pope said backup power systems need to be installed at two (2) lift stations 
and at the main plant.  The repair of the streets needs to be budgeted.   
 
Mr. Davidson asked if the Three Million Dollars ($3,000,000) included hooking everyone 
up to the system.  President Pope said that information was incorrect.  The Three 
Million Dollars ($3,000,000) is the money the Village has already invested in the project 
for twenty-eight (28) homes.  Those homes are not hooked up to the system.  President 
Pope did not know the hookup fee.   
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Mr. Davidson asked about the interest of the bonds.  President Pope responded that the 
interest rate is variable and is currently approximately three point one five percent 
(3.15%). 
 
The Village does guarantee that it has the ability to make the payments on the bond.  If 
the Village cannot pay, the payments are paid by the residents. 
 
Mr. Davidson asked about the user fee.  President Pope said that the user fee is not 
locked at this time.  The user fee was planned to be approximately Fifty Dollars ($50) per 
month, but President Pope does not believe this fee is realistic. 
 
Mr. Asselmeier asked if the Village explored CDAP funds or the State loan program for 
sewer projects.  President Pope responded that every avenue has been explored over 
the last eighteen (18) years.  The only way to fund the project was through private 
funds.   
 
Don Bixby, Chamlin & Associates, Inc., said that the minimum cost to run the plant was 
Twelve Thousand Dollars ($12,000) per year.  The plant could handle thirty thousand 
(30,000) gallons per day which could handle the full community, one hundred five (105) 
users.    Stormwater must be separate from the sewer system.   
 
Chairman Nelson asked about retail or commercial potential users along U.S. Route 52 
near Route 47; could the Village’s system support those types of users.  Mr. Bixby saw 
no issues. 
 
Mr. Bixby will supply the map of the sewer lines (see attachment). 
 
Mr. Bixby believed that the system has more capacity than one hundred five (105) users.  
The calculations for usage per person changed because people do not use as much 
water as in previous years. The extension of the sewer lines for a business is a 
possibility. 
 
Discussion occurred about getting economic development funds into the area around 
the Village.  Discussion also occurred about making the Route 52 corridor commercial.   
 
Chairman Nelson asked about the depth of the limestone.  The response was 
approximately six to eight feet (6’-8’).  The lift stations are around twenty to twenty-five 
feet (20’-25’) deep.  The overburden is roughly the same out to Route 52.  
 
Mr. Slivka stated that the Village did not steal the quarry from the County.  The Village 
could charge a host fee while the County could not charge a fee.  The Village’s mining 
ordinance was the same as the County’s regulations (see attached articles).    
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Budd Wormley, Millbrook, said that he admired the work of the Village of Lisbon.  He 
believed that Lisbon was in a good situation for economic development.  He noted that 
President Trump is proposing funds to states for water, sewer, and transportation 
infrastructure.            
 
Discussion of Proposed Amendments to the Land Resource Management Plan for 
Properties Along Route 47 in Lisbon Township  
Mr. Asselmeier asked if the Committee wanted to make any changes to the proposed 
map to reflect the comments given at the February 28th meeting in Plattville.  The maps 
were not previously changed based on the comments of the February 28th meeting.   
 
Chairman Nelson stated he wanted the map to show that the County was open to 
development in the area.  Discussion occurred regarding the comments from the 
February 28th meeting that residents did not want changes in the area along Route 47.   
 
The suggestion was made to invite Audra Hendrix and Andrez Beltran to a future 
meeting.   
 
Mr. Davidson suggested extending the mixed use business land use towards Lisbon on 
Route 52 to correspond to the Village’s Comprehensive Plan.  The corridor should be 
one half (1/2) mile wide around Route 52.     
 
Grundy County did not allocate money to improve Brisbin Road.   
 
Discussion occurred regarding using incentives to attract businesses to the area.   
 
Mr. Wehrli made a motion to create a mixed use business designation one half (1/2) 
mile wide on Route 52 west of the commercial designated area at the intersection with 
Route 47 west to the Lisbon Village limits.  Mr. Davidson seconded the motion.  With a 
voice vote five ayes, the motion passed unanimously.   
 
There were no additional comments from the public or press. 
 

Adjournment: 
The next meeting will be April 25, 2018.  Mr. Davidson made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  
Mr. Ashton seconded the motion.  With a voice vote of five ayes, the motion passed and the 
meeting adjourned at 6:20 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP 
Senior Planner 
 
Encs: Contact Information 
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 Timeline for Sewers 
 Expense Sheet 
 Sewer Line Map 
 Board Articles for Mining 
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